CSDL--R-1680

# FINAL REPORT PARTS-ON-DEMAND: MANUFACTURING TECHNOLOGY AND TECHNOLOGY TRANSFER ASSESSMENT

by

James L. Nevins, Daniel E. Whitney Cline W. Frasier, Stephen E. Deutsch December 1983



001

05

01



The Charles Stark Draper Laboratory, Inc.

Cambridge, Massachusetts 02139

13658

く

Approved for public release; distribution unlimited.

U

¢

|  | PAGE   | 8EF   | READ INSTRUCTIONS<br>ORE COMPLETING FORM   |   |
|--|--|---|--|---|
| 1. HEFORT NUMBER 2.  | GOVT ACCESSION NO  | 3. RECIPIENT  | S CATALOG NUMBER   |   |
| A  | D: A136 581  |   | 3  |   |
| 4. TITLE (and Subsidie)  | · · ·  | 5. TYPE OF  | EPORT & PERIOD COVERED   | <b>.</b>  |
| Parts on Demand: Manufacturing T   | echnology and  | Final   | Report   |   |
| Technology Transfer Assessment   |  | 03/01/  | 83-12/31/83  |   |
|  |  | 6. PERFORM  | NG ORG. REPORT NUMBER  |   |
| 7. AUTHORIA  | · · ·  | B. CONTRAC  | T OR GRANT NUMBER (4)  |   |
| James L. Nevins, Daniel E. Whitner<br>Cline W. Frasier, Stephen E. Deut  | Y,<br>sch  | N00014  | 1-83-C-0313  |   |
| S. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME AND ADDRESS  |  | 10. PROGRAM   | ELEMENT, PROJECT, TASK   |   |
| The Charles Stark Draner Laborato  |  | AREA & V  | ORK UNIT NUMBERS   | -ion  |
| 555 Technology Square, Cambridge.  | MA 02139   | and Co  | montation Dena   | rtment  |
|  |  |   | mbageron peba  |   |
| 11. CONTROLLING OFFICE NAME AND ADDRESS  |  | 12. REPORT C  | ATE  |   |
| and North Cuincy Street  |  | 13. NUMBER  | JET_31, 1983   |   |
| Arlington, VA 22217  |  | 52  |  |   |
| 1. MONITORING AGENCY NAME & ADDRESS (If different from Cans  | rolling Office)  | 16. SECURITY  | CLASS. (of this report)  |   |
|  |  | U   |  |   |
|  | . ••   |   | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·  |   |
| · · · ·  |  | 16. DECLAS  | FICATION/DOWNGRADING   |   |
|  |  |   | N/A  |   |
|  |  |   | NTIS GRA&I<br>DTIC TAB   |   |
| 17. DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT (of the obstract entered in Block 20, H   | (different from Report)  | ·   | Vaannounoed  |   |
|  |  |   | Justification_   |   |
|  |  |   |  |   |
|  |  | ,   | By   |   |
| 14. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES  |  | ·····   | Distribution/  |   |
|  |  |   |  |   |
|  |  |   | Availability (   | Codes   |
| •  |  | · · · · · · · ·   | Dist   Special   | lodes<br>/or  |
|  |  | A BUCCO   | Availability (<br>Avail and<br>Dist Special  | Codes<br>/or  |
| 19. XEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if necessary and identify by b   | lack numb <b>e</b> r)  | And Land  | Availability (<br>Avail and<br>Dist Special  | lodes<br>/or  |
| 18. XEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if necessary and identify by b<br>Manufacturing Automation, Batch Ma   | lock number)<br>anufacturing,  | Robotics  | Availability (<br>Avail and<br>Dist Special  | Codes<br>/or  |
| 18. XEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if mecanary and identify by b.<br>Manufacturing Automation, Batch Ma   | lock number)<br>anufacturing,  | Robotics  | Availability (<br>Avail and<br>Dist Special  | Codes<br>/or  |
| 18. XEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if mecanary and identify by by Manufacturing Automation, Batch Ma  | kock number)<br>anufacturing,  | Robotics  | Availability (<br>Avail and<br>Dist Special  | Codes<br>/or  |
| 19. XEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if necessary and identify by b<br>Manufacturing Automation, Batch Mi<br>20. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse side # measury and identify by bit   | lock number)<br>anufacturing,  | Robotics  | Availability (<br>Avail and<br>Dist Special  | Codes<br>/or  |
| 18. XEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if mecanary and identify by b<br>Manufacturing Automation, Batch Ma<br>20. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse side if mecanary and identify by bio<br>The Objective of Parts on Demand  | lock number)<br>anufacturing,<br>ek number/<br>d (POD) is to   | Robotics<br>reduce ti   | Availability (<br>Avail and<br>Dist Special  | odes<br>/or   |
| <ol> <li>XEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if measury and identify by b<br/>Manufacturing Automation, Batch M.</li> <li>ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse side N measury and identify by blocking of Parts on Demand<br/>Supply, stocking, and procurement p</li> </ol>  | <pre>keck number) anufacturing, kk number/ d (POD) is to rcblems by creations.</pre>   | Robotics<br>reduce the  | Availability (<br>Avail and<br>Dist Special<br>A·Y   | lodes<br>/or<br>ts<br>anufac  |
| <ul> <li>XEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if recommery and identify by b<br/>Manufacturing Automation, Batch M.</li> <li>AMATTRACT (Continue on reverse side if recommery and identify by block<br/>The objective of Parts on Demand<br/>supply, stocking, and procurement puturing parts when needed. This sturing</li> </ul>  | <pre>kock number) anufacturing, kck number/ d (POD) is to rcblems by cro dy surveys the</pre>  | Robotics<br>reduce ti<br>eacing new<br>e state of   | Availability (<br>Avail and<br>Dist Special<br>A.A.  | lodes<br>/or<br>ts<br>anufac<br>ogram-                                    |
| <ul> <li>XEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if measury and identify by b<br/>Manufacturing Automation, Batch M.</li> <li>ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse side if measury and identify by blocking)<br/>The objective of Parts on Demand<br/>Supply, stocking, and procurement parts when needed. This stur-<br/>mable batch manufacturing and recommender</li> </ul>  | <pre>kack number) anufacturing, kk:number/ d (POD) is to rcblems by cro dy surveys the mends strateg:</pre>  | Robotics<br>reduce the state of state of the st | Availability (<br>Avail and<br>Dist Special<br>A.A.<br>Me Navy's spar-<br>w methods for ma<br>f the art in pro-<br>ringing POD into                                      | lodes<br>/or<br>infs<br>anufac<br>ogram-<br>o bein                        |
| 18. XEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if measury and identify by b<br>Manufacturing Automation, Batch M.<br>Manufacturing Automation, Batch M.<br>The objective of Parts on Demand<br>supply, stocking, and procurement p:<br>turing parts when needed. This stud<br>mable batch manufacturing and recomm<br>Major study findings are:   | <pre>kock number) anufacturing, kck number/ d (POD) is to rcblems by cro dy surveys the mends strateg;</pre>   | Robotics<br>Robotics<br>reduce ti<br>eacing new<br>e state of<br>ies for bi   | Availability (<br>Avail and<br>Dist Special<br>A.A.<br>Me Navy's spar-<br>w methods for ma<br>f the art in pro-<br>ringing POD into                                      | infs<br>infs<br>anufac<br>ogram-<br>o bein                                |
| <ul> <li>18. XEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if measury and identify by be<br/>Manufacturing Automation, Batch M.</li> <li>20. ASSTRACT (Continue on reverse side if measury and identify by block<br/>The objective of Parts on Demand<br/>Supply, stocking, and procurement parts when needed. This stur-<br/>mable batch manufacturing and recomme<br/>Major study findings are:</li> <li>1. The most critical problem in</li> </ul>  | Anufacturing,<br>anufacturing,<br>d (POD) is to<br>rcblems by cro<br>dy surveys the<br>mends strateg:<br>n applying PO                                       | Robotics<br>Robotics<br>reduce the<br>eacing new<br>e state of<br>ies for be<br>D to the o  | Availability (<br>Availability (<br>Avail and<br>Dist Special<br>A.A<br>Me Navy's spar-<br>w methods for ma<br>f the art in pro-<br>ringing POD into<br>current parts in | ints<br>anufac<br>bein<br>nvento  |
| 18. XEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if measury and identify by b<br>Manufacturing Automation, Batch M.<br>Manufacturing Automation, Batch M.<br>The objective of Parts on Demand<br>Supply, stocking, and procurement puturing parts when needed. This stur<br>mable batch manufacturing and recommodiate the most critical problem in<br>is the lack of technical da<br>2. There are bundwode of them.  | <pre>kock number) anufacturing,  ck number/ d (POD) is to rcblems by cro dy surveys the mends strateg: n applying POD ta on the part ands of rotor;</pre>    | Robotics<br>Robotics<br>reduce the<br>eacing new<br>e state of<br>ies for bio<br>D to the of<br>ts.   | Availability (<br>Availability (<br>Avail and<br>Dist Special<br>A.A<br>Nethods for ma<br>f the art in pro-<br>ringing POD into<br>current parts in                      | lodes<br>/or<br>inrts<br>anufac-<br>ogram-<br>o beind<br>nvento:<br>(Cont |
| <ul> <li>XEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if necessary and identify by b<br/>Manufacturing Automation, Batch M.</li> <li>ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse side # necessary and identify by block<br/>The objective of Parts on Demand<br/>Supply, stocking, and procurement part<br/>turing parts when needed. This stur<br/>mable batch manufacturing and recome<br/>Major study findings are:         <ol> <li>The most critical problem in<br/>is the lack of technical da</li> <li>There are hundreds of thous.</li> </ol> </li> </ul> | <pre>kack number) anufacturing,  kk number) d (POD) is to rcblems by cro dy surveys the mends strateg: n applying POD ta on the para ands of potentia </pre> | Robotics<br>Robotics<br>reduce the<br>eacing new<br>e state of<br>ies for built<br>D to the of<br>ts,<br>tial POD p   | Availability (<br>Availability (<br>Avail and<br>Dist Special<br>A.A.<br>Methods for ma<br>f the art in pro-<br>ringing POD into<br>current parts in<br>parts, and       | vento<br>(Cont.   |

6

STATES FRANK STATES

# ECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE (Man Date Entered)

. . . . . .

ingenie og ander og

U

3. Existing and emerging manufacturing technology has much to offer this problem, but significant gaps were identified.

Major recommendations are:

- 1. For future parts, a POD system should consist of:
  - POD PARTS which are procured complete with manufacturing data packages.
  - mPOD FACTORIES" of different sizes and characteristics, each capaable of making a class of POD parts. and
  - $q^{4}$  POD DECISION LOGIC<sup>\*\*</sup> that handles make-buy and factory assignment decisions when orders are received.  $q^{4}$
- 2. For parts in the current inventory, the need is for VREVERSE ENGIN-EERING CENTERS<sup>W1</sup> hat can recreate parts for which complete data are not available.
- 3. For parts whose manufacture involves luck or art, research is needed to create quantitative and reproducible manufacturing methods.

SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE (When Dut Entered)



# The Charles Stark Draper Laboratory, Inc.

555 Technology Square, Cambridge, Massachusetts 02139 Telephone(617)258-1347

CSDL-R-1680

FINAL REPORT Parts-On-Demand: Manufacturing Technology and Technology Transfer Assessment

by

James L. Nevins Daniel E. Whitney Cline W. Frasier Stephen E. Deutsch

Submitted to Office of Naval Research Contract NO0014-83-C-C313

December 1983

Approved: Cline Frasier

The Charles Stark Draper Laboratory, Inc. Cambridge, Massachusetts 02139



## ACKNOWLEDGENENT\_

This report was prepared by The Charles Stark Draper Laboratory, inc. under Contract N-00014-83-C-0313 with the U.S. Navy Office of Naval Research.

Publication of this report does not constitute approval by the U.S. Navy Office of Naval Research of the findings or conclusions contained herein. It is published for the exchange and stimulation of ideas.



1.445

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

| Part   | Page      |
|--|-----------|
| Part 1. Executive Summary                                      | !         |
| Background   | ••• • 5   |
| State of the Art   | • • • • • |
| Caps Between the Art and the Navy's Problem                    |           |
| Recommendations  |           |
| Part 2. Introduction   | 11        |
| Part 3. The Need for POD                                       | 17        |
| Part 4. Technological issues That Make the Currant Supply Situ | ation     |
| Difficult  | 21        |
| Technological Advances Make Parts Difficult to Reproduce by    | / the     |
| Original Methods   | 2         |
| Some Items Are Inherently Hard to Hake                         | 22        |
| The Original Equipment Lasted Longer than Anticipated          | 22        |
| The Technical Data Needed to Make the Part No Longer Exists    | . 22      |
| Part 5. Non-Technological Issues That Make the Current Supply  |           |
| Situation Difficult  | 26        |
| The Source May Be Unique                                       | 26        |
| The Source No Longer Exists                                    | 26        |
| The Demand for the Part is Qualitatively Different Now .       | 27        |
| It Can Be Difficult to Identify a Part Correctly or Isolate    | a it      |
| from an Assembly   | 27        |
| Part 6. Findings   | 20        |
| Procurement  | 20        |
| What Data and Decisions Are Needed?                            | 20        |
| Consequences for POD   |           |
| Technology   | 3         |
| Design   |           |
| Fabrication  |           |
| Assembly   |           |
| Test, Inspection, Acceptance and Qualification                 |           |
| System Architecture and System Control                         |           |
| Summary of Findings  | •••••     |
| Procurement  | ••• • •   |
|  | 42        |
|  |           |
| Part 7. Conclusions and Recommendations                        | 44        |
| State of the Art versus the Navy's Needs                       | 44        |



| implementing DOD for Suture Darts                               |
|---|
| implementing rub for ruture rarts                               |
| Implementing POD for Current Parts                              |
| Other Research Problems   |
| Summary of Identified Research Needs                            |
| Cross-Indexed List of identified Needs in Technology to Support |

· ·

• •

. .

.

•.

.

.

.

.



# LIST OF TABLES

# Table

| • | Examples of State of the Art in Integrated Programmable       |
|---|---|
|   | Assembly Systems Capable of Economic and Lapid Low-Volume     |
|   | Production  |
|   | Gaps Between State of the Art in Integrated Manufacturing and |
|   | the Navy's Supply Problem                                     |
|   | Various Advantages to Centralized or Decentralized Allocation |
|   | Decisions and Centralized or Decentralized POD Production     |
|   | Facilities  |
|   | The Supply Dilemma  |
|   | What is the Information Suite about a Part?                   |
|   | Steps in Manufacture  |
|   | Types of Parts  |
|   | Technological Antions When There is Missing Information       |

# LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS

| Figur | Page   |
|-------|--|
| 1.    | POD System in Action                                   |
| 2.    | Mark Levels of Navy Parts System                       |
| 3.    | Comparision of Efficient Production Ranges for Current |
|       | Machining Methods for Prismatic Parts About One Meter  |
|       | Cube   |
| 4.    | Schematic History of a Part                            |

Page



になるのです。

### PART 1. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

## BACKGROUND

The objective of Parts-On-Demand (POD) is to reduce the Navy's spare parts supply, stocking, and procurement problems by fabricating parts when needed, in small quantitles, in a short time, and for reasonable cost. The need stems from the difficulty of predicting the future demand for that half of the parts for which demand is low. When timing and size of demand are incorrectly predicted, supply and demand are out of balance. Unnacessary costs are borne for uncalled-for parts, whereas procurement delays of a year or more can occur if parts are out of stock when ordered. Delays arise from difficulty identifying the part accurately, assembling the data needed to reproduce it, and finding a suitable and willing source.

The POD approach is based on the existence or emergence of new technology in manufacturing and data processing. Applicable techniques are found in computer-aided design (CAD), computer-aided engineering (CAE), and computer-aided manufacturing (CAP), as well as programmable manufacturing, assembly, and test systems

This study surveyed the state of the art in advanced manufacturing in order to determine the extent of its suitability, and to recommend strategies for bringing POD into being. The analysis covered the Navy's problem, the status of current and emerging technology, and the fit or gaps between the technology and the Navy's problem. Plans of action are offered for parts in the current inventory, future parts, parts with incomplete manufacturing information, and parts whose manufacture is still an art.

### STATE OF THE ART

It was assumed for study purposes that functioning POD would be a system comprising order processing, scheduling and allocation procedures, as well as facilities for rabid design, fabrication, assembly, and test. All these arts were therefore included in the study, which focused on four generic kinds of parts: metal, nonmetal, electronic, and optical. The Navy's current supply system was visited to obtain knowledge of the guantity and types of parts involved.

The study found isolated examples of portions of applicable technology in all the required functions, applied to all of the generic part types. For example, one can buy a computer numerically-controlled lathe with a built-in CAD system. While one part is being cut, the machinist



can program the next part.

A few partly integrated systems containing some of the required functions also exist. These are listed in Table 1 on page 7. These systems have been designed to meet the needs of industry and would have to be modified to meet POD requirements. Many types of fabrication are excluded, such as molding, forging, and bending. In addition, the systems are configured for, and function efficiently with, a steady flow of parts or assemblies of a limited class.

### GAPS BETWEEN THE ART AND THE NAVY'S PROBLEM

Let us specifically characterize the Navy's problem so that we can compare it to the state of the art in manufacturing. The Naval Aviation Supply Office (ASO) and Naval Ship Parts Control Center (SPCC) between them manage about 775,000 stock-numbered parts, of which perhaps half are low-volume, low original cost, and currently hard to get. In any year, perhaps 25% of these [tems1 will be ordered. In addition, to the stock-numbered parts, there are perhaps ten times as many unnumbered parts. In a year, we estimate that orders for perhaps 300,000 are received1. These items fall into two classes: consumables (the great majority) and repairables. The latter are likely to be assemblies, which mean that they contain many parts made by many vendors. Repairables also require assembly and test as well as part fabrication.

The current art does not mesh completely with this situation. The key gaps, listed in Table 2 on page 8, lie in the areas of technical data about the part, design standards and design for automation, and fabrication/assembly/test.

#### RECOMMENDATIONS

To bridge these gaps requires a four-prong attack which divides current parts from future parts, and divides all parts into two groups depending on whether or not their manufacturing is inherently well enough understood to be automated.

1. For future parts that can be automated, we must define and implement a POD System of Procurement with the following components:

These estimates count numbers of <u>orders</u>, not numbers of <u>parts</u> ordered, since the former is data kept by the Navy.



5

Ň

# Table 1. Examples of State of the Art in Integrated Programmable Assembly Systems Capable of Economic and Rapid Low-Volume Production

| Product   | Functions Performed  | Typical<br>Production<br>Quantity | Status                            |
|---|--|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|
| Electronic<br>Circuit<br>Boards                   | Orders, part retrieval,<br>testing, guided manual<br>assembly (automatic as-<br>sembly in the research<br>laboratory). | Batches of 50                     | Almost<br>ready for<br>production |
| Prototype<br>Integrated<br>Circuit<br>Fabrication | Design, simulation, fabrication, test(?).  | One or a few                      | In use for<br>a year or<br>two?   |
| Metal Shafts                                      | Design, process plan-<br>ning, N/C control of<br>machining.  | Small batches                     | In use for<br>a few years         |
| Gears 3" to 6"<br>Diameter                        | Design, process plan-<br>ning, hierarchical con-<br>trol of fabrication<br>system.                                     | Ten                               | In use for<br>10 years            |
| Eyegiass Lenses                                   | Orders, grinding, test.  | One                               | In use for many years             |
| Sheet Metal Boxes                                 | Design, process plan,<br>cutting, bending.   | One                               | In use for<br>10 years            |



# Table 2. Gaps Between State of the Art in Integrated Manufacturing and the Navy's Supply Problem

| Topic  | Best Conditions for the<br>Art to Function Well<br>(Speed, Cost, Performance)   | Navy's Situation<br>in Many Cases  |
|--|---|--|
| Technical Date on<br>Parts and<br>Assemblies | Resident in computer; coded<br>for design, fabrication,<br>assembly, test.  | Data lacking, incorrect,<br>incomplete, dispersed,<br>or not in machine-<br>readable form. |
| Design<br>Standardization                    | Standardized designs,parts,<br>fasteners, data storage<br>conventions.  | Many unique designs.   |
| Design for<br>Automation                     | Simplifies parts 6 products<br>so that manufacturing sys-<br>tem is faster and cheaper.   | This art is new and<br>not widely practiced.<br>The Navy's parts are<br>not new.           |
| Fabrication,<br>Assembly, Etc.               | Steady flow, in small or<br>large quantities, of a few<br>batches of similar parts<br>requiring the same kinds<br>of processes. | A few of something<br>will be ordered and pro-<br>bably never ordered<br>again.            |

- "POD Parts", which are originally purchased complete with the necessary data package, economically and efficiently coded and machine-readable.
  - "POD Factories", of different sizes, each of which can make to order a class of FOD parts, including process planning, adapting existing designs, fabrication, assembly, and tesi. The smallest configurations could probably be put on a tender or carrier.
  - "POD Decision Logic" to identify potential POD part candidates as early as possible, and to decide how best to fill a need when it arises: stock, buy, adapt, POD (which factory to use).
  - "Data-Driven Automation", the integration of the above into a complete system.
- 2. For current parts that could be automated given the data, we must provide "Reverse Engineering Systems" capable of determining the manufacturing requirements for parts with incomplete data. Perhaps only a sample, damaged part will be available<sup>2</sup>. Information gaps will have to be filled using knowledge about how the part is used, plus shape measurements and materials tests. Knowledge bascs of design rules and typical uses will have to be developed for common classes of parts.
- 3. For current and future parts whose automation is not now possible due to lack of a reproducible process, or because production involves chance, research priorities must be set.

Bridging these gaps will require that industry and the Navy change some long-standing procedures in order to take advantage of the opportunities that new technology offers for Parts-On-Demand.

Many specific needed technological advances have been identified. For example3:

1. Rapid creation of molds, tools, dies, and fixtures.

2 Eyeglasses can often be replaced if part of a broken lens is available.

3 A more complete list appears in "Part 7. Conclusions and Recommendations" on page 44.



Ť.

- A theory of substitutability so that an existing part could be found and used with a lttle modification to fill a POD order for a different part.
- 3. New types of FMS architecture and machine tool design suitable to the Navy's low volumes and wide part diversity.
- 4. Goal-oriented programming languages for automated fabrication, assembly, and inspection systems.
- 5. Expert systems to recreate missing data on parts so that they can be made.



ないて、

## PART 2. INTRODUCTION

Between March 1, 1983 and December 31, 1983. The Charles Stark Draper Laboratory, Inc. (CSDL) conducted a study of Parts-On-Demand under contract to ONR (Contract Number N00014-83-C-0313). This is the final report on that study.

The objective of Parts-On-Demand (POD) is to reduce spare parts supply and procurement problems by fabricating parts to order in small quantities in a short time. This capability would reduce stored parts inventories and the time required to provide a needed part. It would also reduce the number of parts stored for which a need never arises. Finally, it would provide a source for parts that, for one of several reasons, can no longer be obtained. All of these benefits would save money, time, and human effort, and would increase the readiness of forces in the field.

The Navy does not need POD for those parts that are in continual high demand. Consistent and predictable demand makes it relatively easy to keep a balanced supply on hand and to maintain suppliers. The problem occurs with parts whose demand is low, or has suddenly risen unexpectedly, or which were last made regularly many years ago, or whose demand was incorrectly predicted.

In these and similar circumstances, the former sources of the parts may be reluctant to start up production again for a small quantity. Worse, they may have discarded their records and tooling or lost knowledgeable personnel, and thus cannot supply the part. It may represent out-dated technology they have discarded. Or they may have gone out of business altogether.

Obtaining the parts, therefore, can entail long delays, either to locate a new supplier or to reinstate an old one. Many steps are involved in this process, which often exceeds a year.

The Navy's parts are extremely diverse. Excluding liquids, we can distinguish metal, nonmetal, electronic, and optical parts categories. Furthermore, many things called "parts" are in fact assemblies of several or even hundreds of parts from one or more of these categories. When one part breaks, the entire assembly is out of service. Under the current procurement system, records may exist only at the assembly level, or it may have been predetermined that the assembly, rather than the part, must be replaced.

Making a part requires data. These data cover the item's size, shape, materials, cutting, forming, heat treating, finishing, inspection, and possibly assembly. Data are usually in the form of drawings, lists, build books, and unwritten anecdotal information. Typically, data to make a part are scattered over different vendors and Navy supply offices. Also, data may be incomplete, irrelevant, unavailable, or missing due to the



が大学がある

passage of time, evolution of technology, or disappearance of sources.

implementing POD must take two paths: one suitable for parts in the current inventory, the other for future parts which are declared "POD parts" at the time they are procured. For current parts, we must assume that lack of data about them will be the major difficulty. Thus, POD will require considerable skill in reverse engineering, which poses challenging intellectual problems. inevitably, some parts will lack so much data or be so complex that POD should not be asked to cope with them. Instead, they should be targeted for research. Standards for acceptability of a current part for POD will have to be developed.

For future parts, we must learn enough about design, fabrication, and assembly that we can define the minimum data requirements that enable POD. Second, we should define "POD factories" suitable for handling a well defined class of part efficiently. This will allow correct allocation of part orders to facilities and will keep a continual flow of work moving in each facility. Third, we must define a procurement process that can identify POD-potentials when systems are initially procured. An important step would be to increase part standardization. This would reduce the variety of similar but non-substitutable items and would reduce the variety of parts that POD must process. Creating or expanding existing crossreferenced da\_m files of substitutable parts would be very useful.

We thus may identify the following elements of POD:

- 1. A "POD Part" which which is born with the necessary data.
- 2. A "POD Factory" that can make and assemble POD parts.
- A "POD Reverse Engineering Center" that can handle parts with missing data.
- 4. A "POD Decision Logic" that allocates parts to the appropriate facility, identifies substitutions or near-substitution possibilities, and does long-term scheduling and materials purchasing.
- 5. The "POD System" comprising all of the above with enough facilities and sufficient production capacity to meet the Navy's needs.

While any one POD facility will probably have a limited range capability, the entire POD system must be able to deal with individual parts as well as assemblies of parts. This means that some facilities must be able to design parts, make and inspect them, assemble them, and test the final assembly. Since the range of required parts is so broad, and the required processes and range of applications are so different, the facilities will need to have different technologies at hand.

Presuming that the technical issues were solved and a POD system existed, how would it interact with ships, NARFs, and the existing supply system? The basic steps are shown in Figure 1 on page 14. A fundamental



step is the "Allocation Decision" which determines how the order is to be filled. The required data include part order histories and allocation decisions, as well as minimal identification and technical data. If the order is assigned to the POD system, then more detailed data arc required on materials, fabrication processes, and test or inspection requirements.

This diagram shows two things. First, data files are crucial for proper operation of the whole process. Hissing or incorrect data can cause an unwise allocation or an incorrect part to be made. Time and money will be lost, voiding the original goals of POD. Second, the diagram shows that POD is a part of the envire supply system and cannot function successfully by itself. The decisions made regarding allocation and fabrication methods exactly parallel the kinds of decisions made now by the current supply system.

Several possible implementations for POD can be imagined, differing in the Jegree of centralization of the Allocation Decision and of the actual POD production facilities. In one implementation, the Allocation Decision is made by a central authority. Fabrication of the part could be accomplished at a centralized POD facility or at a local, decentralized one on a ship or at a NARF or NSY. In another implementation, the Allocation Decision is made closer to the point of need, say at a NARF or NSY, or directly aboard ship. Fabrication would take place at the nearest capable facility. Each implementation combination has its pluses and minuses. Key ones are listed in Table 3 on page 15.

The above discussion points to the importance of data in making POD a success. Successful POD will embody a new idea, Data-Driven Automation. Successful POD will constitute a new method, Data-Driven Procurement. This will mesh perfectly with the current rise in information technology: office automation, CAD, CAH, CAE, numerical control, robotics, and integrated manufacturing.

Because POD will be the partner of the current procurement system and will share its problems, it is important to understand those problems and how they are coped with now. These issues include:

- 1. How are orders classified and allocated? What criteria are used?
- 2. What data and decisions are made, and what pressures determine how they are made?
- 3. What is the structure of the current inventory? How many "POD parts" might a POD system have to deal with in a typical year?
- 4. What is the structure of orders? Are they orders for single parts or entire subassemblies? Are they in singles, or are several parts ordered at once? What percent are for consumables, and would POD be relevant for them?

· 13



もにない。「「「「「「「」」

and the second second second second

14



## Table 3. Various Advantages to Cantralized or Decentralized Allocation Decisions and Centralized or Decentralized POD Production Facilities

|                              | Centralized   | Decentralized   |
|------------------------------|---|---|
| Allocation<br>Decisions      | Better integration with<br>current supply system.<br>Allocation Decision based<br>on more complete data<br>about procurement options.                         | Less delay obtaining<br>Allocation Decision.<br>Better appreciation<br>of degree of need<br>for part. |
|                              |   | Less snock to exist~<br>ing system when POD<br>is introduced.   |
| POD Production<br>Facilities | Higher production volume<br>and more specialized parts<br>requirements make system<br>more efficient.<br>Better access to data.<br>Better access to expensive | Less delay in ob-<br>taining part if<br>local facility can<br>make it at all.                         |
| <u>_</u>                     | or specialized equipment.   |   |

The answers to these questions will deeply affect the design of the POD system, including data requirements, decision algorithms, facility location, processing methods, communication links, and so on.

The technology for meeting the requirements of POD is developing rapidly, although some key gaps have been identified. An important fact is that this technology has developed up to now in response to the needs of civilian industry, which tends to shun automation of true low-volume production and true production-to-order. The needs of POD will, therefore, require adaptation of existing technology, as well as development of new technology more suitable for low volumes.



になるという

などにもたいたちも

Technology is not uniformly advanced in all areas. In all four part categories defined above, we can find examples of automated design, fabrication, assembly, and test. But automated design and test are probably most advanced in integrated circuits, while automated assembly is probably more advanced in metal parts than in optical parts. Furthermore, there appear to be no facilities in existence where all production activities from order processing through final packaging are automated or even integrated. Only disconnected islands exist now.

POD can be made a reality. To do so will require that a step-by-step realistic plan be developed. The system must be sized first for a small number of the Navy's millions of parts and, at first, for a limited variety. There should be strong emphasis on integration of technologies into factory systems that can provide all the needed operations from order processing to final packing. Last, creating POD will require basic and applied research in data representation and retrieval, part design, reverse engineering, rapid creation of process plans and process tooling (dies and molds), and automation of process and assembly steps.



### PART 3. THE NEED FOR POD

POD is needed for three basic reasons. First, there may be a defect in original estimates of the future demand for a part. Second, there may be difficulty locating a source. Third, the part may be inhorently difficult to produce. The overall results are delays in obtaining parts, nigh costs when they can be obtained, and large stocking costs for holding parts that never get ordered. Simply put, the goal of POD is to bypass these problems by making the parts as the need arises. The directness of this approach makes it appealing, but implementing it is not a straightforward process. The difficulties will be discussed in later sections of this report.

The Navy supply system manages millions of items with stock numbers. These are classified, as shown schematically in Figure 2 on page 18, into several "mark" levels depending on how much an item costs and how many are ordered each year. Those designated Mark 0 are the ones most likely to be candidates for POD. Demand for them is low. Their unit cost is also low, making them tend to "disappear" from close scrutiny by the supply system until a crisis need arises. Kany Mark 0 items are called "insurance items", meaning that they are held in stock in nominal quantity regardless of predicted need, because having none on hand would have a large negative impact on readiness.

Beyond the supply-demand mismatches that are tolerated with insurance items are those mismatches due to incorrectly predicting the need for an item. It is not clear how many prediction errors are inevitable. Further study is needed. Prediction errors can be due to new technology in a weapon system for which field performance data do not exist. Or funding limits can cause a system to remain operational longer than originally planned. Original spare part procurements may not be followed up by major restocking when the original stock is depleted. Special conditions in an operational theater can cause temporary surges in the need for an item.

When a part is found to be out of stock, or when, more often, it is discovered that a part is needed that never was stocked, the delays in procurement can be as long as a year or more. Many avenues are pursued, such as seeking the part in salvage or borrowing it from a temporarily inoperative unit. As succeeding attempts fail, time passes while the likelihood of finding the item decreases. Finally, the last resort is a vendor nicknamed a "bicycle shop", who, for a price, will make one of anything.

A successful POD system must have operating protocols that quickly identify such situations and short-circuit them to the POD technical facility without a year passing. That is, POD will not succeed if it is merely a technical substitute for the bicycle shop at the end of the existing chain.



Figure 2. Mark Levels of Navy Parts System

18

S LAZZ CLUMENT



いいたか

Recourse to a bicycle shop is needed when the original vendor is unavailable. This often occurs. Typically, supply problems occur after the original system procurement, often long after. Given the fluidness of the U.S. economy, it is not surprising that vendors go out of business or shift to new lines of work. Procurement policies often encourage the subcontracting of work to many small companies whose survival is less than certain.

Various incentives have been tried to keep vendors. These are mainly procurement policies, payment plans, shared ownership of tooling, life of type purchase plans, warrantees, and so on. None of these has succeeded completely, probably because of the difficulty of devising incentives that simultaneously benefit both the Navy and the vendors.

If parts are bought in advance and never needed, large amounts of money are apparently wasted. Valuable space is taken up, and it costs money for the paperwork, personnel, and preservation requirements to keep these parts. Some of this cost must be swallowed as the cost of "being in business", but reducing it is an important goal.

Altogether, the dilemma can be depicted in Table 4. The upper left and lower right corners of the diagram indicate supply-demand consistency, while the other two indicate inconsistency. All four conditions exist. Complicating the picture is the fact that an item may switch from one corner to another during its supply life. Host frustrating is the case where a stocked part appears unneeded and is purged, whereupon orders arrive for it.

| Table 4. | The | Supply | Dilemma |
|----------|-----|--------|---------|
|----------|-----|--------|---------|

|   | The Item is in Stock   | The Item is Not<br>in Stock      |
|---|--|----------------------------------|
| There is or has<br>been a need for<br>the item.                 | Good   | Delays<br>High procurement costs |
| There has not<br>been and is not<br>now a need for<br>the item. | Waste of purchase price.<br>Waste of space.<br>Waste of holding costs. | Good                             |



POD represents application of technology. rather than new procurement policies, to solve these problems. With POD in effect, the unpredictability of demand would cease to be a problem. The search for sources would end because the POD system would become the source. Stocking parts needlessly could be reduced because there would be confidence that items could be made as needed. Delays could be reduced because POD facilities could be located close to users, and would be designed to respond quickly to orders.

It must be kept in mind, however, that the POD system will be a procurement system and not just a factory or collection of factories. Thus, it will need its own procurement policies, including how to identify a "POD part" and take it into the system, and how to decide which POD facility and technical method should make it. Schedule, military need, relative costs and time, and availability of technical data will be important factors. The POD system also must be large enough and have enough throughput to meet the possible demand.

The current supply system must make similar decisions. To make POD a success, it will be necessary to understand how the current system responds to these challenges, what demand patterns it faces, and whit performance achievements it presents which POD must match or can exceed. The POD problem is not wholly technical.



 $W \to C \to C \to C \to C$ 

# PART 4. TECHNOLOGICAL ISSUES THAT MAKE THE CURRENT SUPPLY SITUATION DIFFI-

This section and the next expand on the causes of the problems discussed in "Part 3. The Need for POD" on page 17. In "Part 4. Technological issues That Make the Current Supply Situation Difficult," technological issues are presented while the non-technological ones are discussed in "Part 5. Non-Technological issues That Make the Current Supply Situation Difficult" on page 26.

TECHNOLOGICAL ADVANCES NAKE PARTS DIFFICULT TO REPRODUCE BY THE ORIGINAL METHODS

A part may originally have been procured many years ago. It was made by methods that were suitable for the technical specifications and quantity ordered, using materials, machines, and methods in current use at the time. When the original order was filled, production ceased. Personnel turned to other tasks. Special tooling was set aside (or discarded: see below). Generic equipment was used on other work. As time passed, this equipment wore out and was replaced by better equipment. Personnel may have left the company or retired. Materials may have been replaced by new with presumably better properties.

Now the Navy needs more of these parts. The existing data and specifications for the part, if they exist, are relevant to the old methods and materials. A combination bicycle shop and museum might be needed if the parts are to be made the original way. Otherwise, a vendor must be found who can translate the original specification into methods he can apply.

This problem can occur in mechanical parts in the form of materials substitutions. New metal alloys and plastics are developed, and old ones go out of production. A materials expert is then needed to determine a suitable substitute, based on such factors as strength, corrosion resistance, dimensional tolerances or surface finishes, heat resistance, availability, or cost, to name a few.

The problem is acute in electronics, where the item may have been a custom-made packaged circuit, built with machines, materials, and methods that simply do not exist any more.

Technical and non-technical issues combine here when there exists a method of making large numbers of something but no method, at reasonable cost, of making one or two. This, too, is especially acute in integrated electronic circuits, where preparing a design and creating a successful process can be costly and time-consuming. Much of industry in mechanical



and electronic parts is set up to produce in large quantity. A goal of POD is thus to create cost-effective ways of making small quantities.

## SOME ITEMS ARE INHERENTLY HARD TO MAKE

Items can be so hard to make that only one vendor can supply them. What this really means is that there does not exist sufficient understanding of the required processes to create the item repeatably and to the required quality every time. Examples include transistors and ultra-quiet ball bearings.

in some cases, luck plays a role. The vendor knows he can make a certain percentage of his output meet the specification, so he makes many and searches through the output for those that are good enough. For this method to be worth his while, he needs a market for the other parts, for example, the civil sector. Even in this case, the Navy can be in difficulty if it orders a small quantity since the vendor may refuse to go to the trouble of conducting the search, or his yield of good items may be too low in absolute terms if the overall production quantity is too low. (if 1000 are made, perhaps 10 will meet the Navy's specification, while if only 100 are made, perhaps none will.)

## THE CRIGINAL EQUIPMENT LASTED LONGER THAN ANTICIPATED

Lack of funds or design success can keep a system operational long beyond its intended life. Many of the parts survive, but procuring those that do not can be difficult. Navy design specifications are usually strict so that extended life programs have a good base to build upon.

Examples of this occur often in jet engines where the initial procurement may have occurred 20 or 30 years ago. A decision to take the system out of service may be delayed year by year, so that quantity purchases of the parts are not made, whereas in hindsight they would have teen justified.

### THE TECHNICAL DATA DEEDED TO MAKE THE PART NO LONGER EXISTS

When the part was originally made, there were blueprints, process plans, inspection requirements, acceptance tests, material descriptions, and sources. Now the data are gone or the vendor is gone, and all we have is the part, perhaps damaged or broken. Indeed, some of the data may never have been committed to writing, or the actual process found to be nec-



essary did not agree with the written record, which was never updated. Finally, the data may not include subsequent redesigns or improvements to the item. This problem is different from that of the process requiring luck. Here, we are dealing merely with loss or irrelevance of information. Table 5 on page 24 gives examples of the kind of information involved.



# Table 5. What is the information Suite about a Part?

| Information<br>Covers   | Factors Described Are:  | Examples   |
|---|---|--|
| Concept Design<br>& Engineering                               | Functional Description:<br>Concept and Specifications on perfor-<br>mance and composition: size, weight,<br>balance, strength, magnetism, etc.                              | Resistor<br>Material<br>Ohms<br>Watts<br>Tolerance on<br>Ohms                  |
| Detailed<br>Design and<br>Drafting                            | Geometric Shape:<br>Main dimensions<br>Tolerances on dimensions<br>Hutual tolerances between features:  |  |
|   | parallelism, concentricity, perpen-<br>dicularity<br>Reference Surfaces<br>Surface and Edge Finishes<br>Non-geometric Issues<br>Alloy, heat treatment, surface<br>treatment | Two totally dif-<br>ferent parts<br>with identical<br>nominal dimen-<br>sions: |
| Manufacturing<br>or Process<br>Engineering &<br>Craftsmanship | Processing steps, in correct sequence<br>to preserve dimensions and tolerances<br>Rough cuts, weids, finish cuts, heat<br>treat, grind                                      |  |
|   |   |  |



- - --

Of all the technical difficulties identified, this one is the most severe. It occurs the most often and involves the most basic information: what is, in fact, the item described by the stock number? Central to the success of POD, permitting it to take over as the vendor, is the successful solution of this problem.

Two basic strategies exist. One is to alter future procurement policies so that the necessary data are acquired by the Navy when the parts are bought4. Gradually, this will create a new generation of candidate "POD parts" that the POD system can provide replacements for. The other is to find ways to recreate the necessary information from available clues.

Both of these approaches appear necessary, and both will require research to implement them, such as a theory to code and search for similarities between parts, or expert systems that can fill gaps in existing data about a part. Research needs are discussed in "Part 7. Conclusions and Recommendations" on page 44.

<sup>4</sup> The data must be coded and condensed because it is not practical to purchase and store the entire data package. Research is needed to determine the minimum data necessary from which the entire manufacturing file (drawings, tapes, materials lists, process plans, assembly and inspection steps) can be reconstructed.



# PART 5. NON-TECHNOLOGICAL ISSUES THAT HAKE THE CURRENT SUPPLY SITUATION DIFFICULT

In addition to technical problems, such as advances in materials or obsolescence of manufacturing methods, there are many non-technical reasons why supplying low demand parts is difficult.

### THE SOURCE MAY BE UNIQUE

Perhaps only one source has the know-how to make an item. This is especially likely if, as with quiet bearings, there is an element of luck in successful manufacture. This source has accumulated the skilled personnel or cultivated the alternate markets for extra parts that do not meet the Navy's specifications.

Second, perhaps only one or a few sources are willing to make the item, due to its difficult process or low-volume requirements. The source does not need such small orders and has plenty of other business. He is unwilling, in other words, to become a bicycle shop. Third, due to patents or other sole rights, only one source is permitted to make the item. The Navy must deal with the source on his terms, having no alternative. Whether POD would be legally able to make such a part would have to be studied separately.

Each of these circumstances currently leaves the Navy with few alternatives when faced with the delay or high prices for parts.

### THE SOURCE NO LONGER EXISTS

Either the source has vanished altogether or no longer produces the kinds of parts it used to. The U.S. economy is dynamic, and producers shift their businesses toward dependable, sizeable and growing markets. Since the Navy often needs replacements for parts last made years or decades ago, it is often found that the original source is gone.

While the source may be present in name, it may have meanwhile been bought by another firm that changed its line of business. Or it may be in a similar business, but the trained personnel who used to make the item have retired or left. Finally, it may have found other, more attractive markets and does not want the low quantity, specialized business of the Navy -- the electronics business would rather make products for the toy industry, for example.



REFLEXENCES FRICTS STATES ALL STATES

The Navy has little control over these circumstances. The best remedy is to capture the data on the part from the original source because survival of the data is the basic requirement. This leaves unresolved the question of parts whose creation involves luck, where the "data" are not enough. Such parts are targets for producibility research.

## THE DEMAND FUR THE PART IS QUALITATIVELY DIFFERENT NOW

In most cases, it is relatively easy to get a vendor's attention when large quantities are ordered, but not when orders are small. The vendor cannot use efficient, high-volume manufacturing methods because their fixed cost and startup costs are too large. Less efficient, manual methods end up being less costly for the quantity ordered. This paradox can be better understood when all the costs of production are taken into account. Only the original vendor has a chance to use the original higher volume equipment and tooling. These, however, may be busy now with other work, or may be in storage. Getting them out, set up, and verified also takes time and monay.

As long as a "buy as needed" policy is in effect, it translates into a need to reduce these overhead costs so that efficient production can occur on small quantity orders. This means reducing costs of paperwork, purchasing, contracting, and design, as well as costs of fabrication. Commercial industry has come to realize that these "white collar productivity" issues are as important as traditional "blue-collar" productivity issues.

# IT CAN BE DIFFICULT TO IDENTIFY A PART CORRECTLY OR ISOLATE IT FROM AN ASSEMBLY

Many of the things called "parts" are really assemblies of many parts. Assemblies are purchased whole and often nave stock numbers. The constituent parts often do not have stock numbers and are not stocked separately. The vendor of the assembly has given each part a part number that sometimes can be used to identify it, but not always.

Even when a part can be correct'y identified by part number or stock number, it may not have been made by the vendor who furnished the assembly. This other vendor may not exist or may be reluctant to make a replacement. A consequence of multiple tiers of vendors is that technical data about an assembly is likely to be dispersed widely rather than being concentrated in one place. The adequacy of the data is thus not known until the need for a part arises.

The result of all these problems is that the data to make an item, the



only thing really needed, is not always available. If the Navy does not have control of the data and control over the cost of producing the quantity it needs, then it is unable to establish favorable terms in price or delivery times when parts are needed.



### PART 6. FINDINGS

The findings of this study are divided into two categories: those relating to problems facing the current procurement system, and those relating to the ability of new technology to meet those problems.

### PROCUREMENT

G

があるない。

The current procurement system is discussed here to gain perspective on problems the POD system will have to face and solve if it is to be successful. These center on what data and decisions are needed in order to determine the best method for procuring a part. As indicated in Figure 1 on page 14, the basic choices are: get the part from stock, buy it, find a substitute that can be taken from stock or bought, or obtain the part via POD. Naturally, we would like the best decision made for each part.

#### What Data and Decisions Are Needed?

The most fundamental cata are those that correctly identify the item. Hisidentification occurs frequently, usually on items that have part numbers rather than stock numbers. The likelihood of correct identification increases as personnel closer to the center of the procurement system become involved.

Once the item has been identified, the stock-buy-make decision must be made. This is no problem when the item has a stock number and is in stock. The problem arises when the item is in low demand, is not kept in stock, or does not have a stock number because sufficient demand was not anticipated.

The quantity to be obtained is an essential question here since efficiency of production and cost per unit are generally lower when larger quantities are ordered. Figure 3 on page 30 shows the relation between most appropriate type of machining mathod, production volume, and system flexibility for making large machined metal parts. (This will be true of POD, too, though to a lesser degree. There will always be fixed costs that do not depend on how many of an item are made.) Knowledge of previous order history for the item is necessary. On this point, the currently kept data are cloudy, since they comprise the <u>number of orders</u>, rather than the <u>number of items ordered</u>. The procurement system sometimes receives contrived orders from knowledgeable personnel who know that they can manipulate the system with proper quantity and timing of their orders. To function efficiently, the POD system will have to be assured that the quantity ordered is the quantity needed.



などのです。

14222C53



Figure 3. Comparision of Efficient Production Ranges for Current Machining Methods for Prismatic Parts About One Meter Cube: Note that FMS's are mid-volume systems, not low-volumes systems, at present.



٠.

It is also important to know if a substitute item is available. Compliing a cross-reference file would be a huge job, made more difficult by the large number of vendors and lack of standardization on low quantity parts. An important contribution potentially available from POD is the use of data processing technology to search data bases for similar parts, using Group Technology, Artificial intelligence, or other techniques. If an exact match cannot be found, a near match may be, with the result that a minor design change will yield an acceptable substitute. The size of such a data base and the research problems that must be solved are both large, however.

To put these data problems in perspective, it is worth considering some specifics. ASO manages 240,000 parts, of which about half are in the Mark 0 category most likely to be POD candidates. While this is already a large number, it may be that there are 10 times this many items in an airplane that do not have stock numbers and do not get counted in the 240,000. One indication is that ASO receives about 100,000 inquiries per year for non-stock number items. Most of these items cost less than \$6000 each, which means that they cost too little to receive regular reviews as to whether thay should be given stock numbers.

Reviews for a stock decision will be made if there are enough <u>orders</u> in one quarter, but apparently only a tiny fraction of the part number items qualify this way for review and only a fraction of those reviewed receive stock numbers. (Of about 24,000 orders received in the first quarter of CY1983, only 168 were offered for review, and, of these, only 9 got Navy stock numbers.) Order histories must be analyzed and future order patterns predicted. The techniques currently being used in these tasks could be improved.

Reviews for purging an item from stock occur if too few orders arrive, unless the part is classified as an insurance item. In a recent year, ASO purged only 180 of its 240,000 parts.

If these sample statistics are representative, they suggest a largely stagnant inventory. Figure 4 on page 32 expresses the situation schemat-ically.



أحمالهم

The second s

ىلىدىغانىدىكەن ئەس مەركىمىلەتتىرى 1 - 13 كۈك كېلىمىكى كەلكەك كەلكەك يەكەر.

「 ままま」を まままます ま

Figure 4. Schematic History of a Part: Path widths indicate qualitatively only the relative amounts of parts that follow each path.



and the subscript and the subscript

ANALARAS ANALARAS SAMARAS SAMARAS SAMARAS

### Consequences for POD

The above findings indicate that data storage and handling, and decision making will be important functions for POD. First, there are a lot of potential POD parts. Second, POD should participate with the current system by aiding the decisions on whether a part should be a POD part or a stocked part. The POD system not only could search a tachnical data base, but could also do the necessary statistical analyses of order histories to determine appropriate production quantities and delivery schedules. It also could determine the most appropriate manufacturing methods and POD facility for providing the part. These capabilities could also be used to aid the current procurement system make its decisions. Therefore, a data base on fabrication methods and costs, plus the availab lity of facilities for scheduling purposes, will also be necessary.

While definitive data are not available at this time, it is clear that Mark O parts fall into three main categories: single parts, assemblies of parts, and commodity items (called consumables) like lubricating oil or packing compounds that are called "parts" but are made by totally different methods from rigid parts. To supply single parts, POD need only make them, while to supply assemblies requires providing many parts and assembling them. If only one part from an assembly is needed, then the POD system needs more component part data on stocked assemblies than is currently available. If POD is also expected to provide consumables as well, this requires additional types of production facilities.

The actual need for whole assemblies may not be known at this time since, with current technology and procurement policies, many items must be bought as part of an assembly. As single items, they are deemed unavailable. This policy could be changed if the ability to make parts improves. This will reduce the need for assembly.

### TECHNOLOGY

At least two ways exist by which to divide manufacturing technology for discussion purposes. One is by function, starting with design and ending with final packaging (see Table 6 on page 34). The other is according to type of part, which can be roughly broken out as metal, nonmetal, electronic, and optical (see Table 7 on page 34). Naturally, there are overlaps in these categories, but they help focus the discussion. We will organize this subsection according to function, using materials to give examples along the way. The objective of the discussion is to give the state of the art in technologies applicable to creation of small quantities of party at reasonable costs.



# Table 6. Steps in Manufacture

```
Design
Shape, materials, process method
Fabrication
Materials processing, shape creation
Inspection
Shape and material property verification
Assembly
Mating, joining, fasteners, lubrication, cleaning
Test
Appearance, function, reliability
```

# Table 7. Types of Parts

|                          | Hetal   | Non-Metal  | Electronic                               | Optical                 |
|--------------------------|---|--|--|-------------------------|
| 5 P<br>1 #<br>1 r<br>1 5 | Machined<br>Cast<br>Injection molded<br>Forged<br>Extruded<br>Powder<br>Pressed | injection Molded<br>Layed-up<br>Fibers &<br>textiles<br>Liquids &<br>greases | Discrete parts<br>Integrated<br>circuits | Lenses<br>Light sources |
|                          | Mechanical<br>Assemblies  | Uniforms,<br>parachutes  | Circuit<br>assemblies                    | Optical<br>trains       |



### Design\_

E)

1.1.5

いなうろう

Automation of design of all the listed types of parts is well advanced in some places. When automation is carried to high levels, there is good potential for standardization, either enforced by an automated design library or encouraged by availability of existing designs. Design libraries are common in some integrated circuit and mechanical shaft design programs.

Essentially all integrated circuit (IC) design is now computer-aided or semi-automated. The reason is that otherwise reliable complex designs would simply be impossible. Thus, progress in IC CAD is driven by the need to design complex new circuits quickly with very high densities while minimizing the the interference of one circuit to another. Design libraries and prior designs are often available. While the pressure does not come from the need for one part, the tools support that need too. In addition, types of standard IC's, called Standard Cells, Gate-Arrays, or the more restrictive Programmable Logic Arrays, now exist. These are uniform in structure and are made the same, to be programmed later for their final function. To better aid POD, more recourse to design libraries and existing designs would be needed, along with intelligent software to help search data bases for "similar" designs.

Research is progressing on a CAD system that will create IC's of modern technology that reproduce the function of a previous electronic device made from older technology. This technique is called emulation. It directly addresses the technological obsolescence problem in electronic assemblies (Boeing).

For mechanical design of machined parts or machined molds for molded parts, there is similar but less widely used equipment. It is most often capable of making a computer drawing, but less often able to link that drawing to a functional simulation, a frequent feature of IC design systems. Also lacking in most mechanical systems, though present in it systems, is the link to the fabrication process. Where these gaps have been bridged, the type of part is limit.d, usually being circular shafts (Technical University of Berlin, West Germany).

Many stand-alone mechanical design aids exist, some proprietary, for designing particular items like four-bar linkages, gears, cams, electric motors, and so on. Gears and motors are good success stories because a wide family of items in one shape class can be covered. (In the case of gears, there is an East German factory in Zerbst called ROTA 250 that can make small quantities to order under computer control.)

In textiles, there are proprietary design programs that create cutout patterns in a range of sizes, or that create weaving machine instructions to generate designs.

In optics, there are programs that analyze (and possibly synthesize) optical trains and single lenses.

~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~

ñ



Major gaps exist in automated creation of process plans for designed parts. Again, access to a plan library would be helpful, but the search problem would be difficult. Process plans contain many steps like rough cutting, finish cutting, heat treatment and intermediate measurements. The required tools and fixtures must also be identified and designed. Many alternate process plans can be created for the same part, with the major factors being available process equipment and the number of parts needed in one batch.

This gap is a serious one because a major source of delay and cost in part design is process planning. It is usually absorbed easily when many parts are made from one plan, but not when one part is needed.

It is important that parts and assemblies be designed at the outset no that they can be easily fabricated and assembled by automated systems. This has been called "design for manufacture" and "design for assembly". These disciplines are most advanced in Japan, where attention to shifting market demands and "just in time" production strategies require the ability to make small quantities and batches economically in arbitrary mixes. Design for assembly results in products that have fewer parts, fewer screws, more parts in common over different models, and assembly from one direction (no need to turn the item around or upside down during assembly). Products are often built up from carefully designed subassemblies that can be made in advance of actual need, or which are the common elements in a variety of product styles. A good example is panel models, batches of one to 40,000 can be made on one day's notice.

"Design for POD manufacture and POD assembly" do not exist as organized disciplines. They would share some of the features of existing methods, but would have to be modified to meet the fabrication methods and low production quantities of the POD environment.

### Fabrication.

Automated techniques exist or are being developed for economical low quantity production of machined, textile, and optical parts. But, in most cases, the "low volume" really means a steady flow of individual parts in a restricted class, rather than one's and two's of widely differing designs.

The best known examples are flexible manufacturing systems (FMS's) capable of creating a variety of machined parts within certain size and shape limits. Typical commarcial systems, such as those at Caterpillar, Hughes, or Ingersoll-Rand, have repertories of 50 to 200 different part numbers. They have been designed to be efficient producers when the demand is for sustained batches comprising 10 or 20 part numbers at any one time. Their efficiency falls in the POD type of environment, where small numbers of many part numbers are needed one after the other. This failoff is due to limitations on fixtures, tool inventories, and tool sto-



rage capacities. Pressure to meet the POD type of need could correct these weaknesses.

Simpler than FMS's are single numerically-controlled machines with built-in graphics CAD capabilities. An experienced machinist can be designing the cutter instructions for the next part while the current one is being made (West Germany).

There has been research on computer-aided sheet metal bending. Complete commercial CAD/CAM sheet metal-cutting and forming systems exist for making families of items like boxes and electronic chassis (GenRad in the U.S. and N.E.C. in Japan). The bends are limited to being straight lines. No system for making arbitrary bent surfaces to order by CAM techniques has been found during this study.

In the commercial optical market, eyeglass lenses are ground to order for each customer, usually in a few days. As with other succemptal FMS's, these are limited to a size and type range, but quantity one is obviously achieved at reasonable cost. Plastic lenses for Polaroid's cameras are successfully molded; here the problem for POD would be to rapidly create the mold.

Rapid wold creation is also the roadblock in applying plastic forming and rapid spiidlification (powder metallury) to POD. In both cases, complex net shapes can be created. In the case of "apid solidification, new alloys and superior mechanical behavior are possible.

In 1C manufacture, there exists at least one proprietary automated system capable of creating a prototype IC directly from the CAD system without the use of optical masks. Quantity one production is possible, although the process takes longer than mass production with masks (U.S.).

Flexible automation is also being applied to non-metal fabrication like composite layup and textile products assembly. Here, robots and other programmable equipment can handle a variety of patterns, shapes, or layup sequences within a restricted range of products like military uniform sleeves or flat aircraft panels (Grumman, among others).

### Assembly\_

Mechanical, optical, electronic, composite and textile products are all capable of being assembled automatically under mass production and, to a limited degree, under batch production. The batch environment is much less well developed and is the subject of considerable research.

Nany applications of automated batch assembly are not impremented for economic reasons even though they are technically feasible. One reason is that robots and other programmable assembly systems components cost too much, and their integration into a system requires too much engineering and not enough standard modules. The result is that, apparently, it is



の言語である。

教育なく全体な

less expensive to assemble things manually.

There are two important environments where this cost disadvantage should not exist. One is an area of labor shortage, such as in Japan. Another is a shortage of trained, capable people who can remember all the assembly process steps when, as in a small batch environment, they do not get much practice with any one type of item. Both of these environments are characteristic of POD assembly.

In any manual assembly process, there is a learning curve: the percentage of correct assemblies and the speed of assembly rise approximately in proportion to the total number of assemblies produced. Many examples exist of military products that went out of production and whose production lines had to be started up again some years later. At this point, much of the production had to be thrown away because the people had forgotten how to do the a sambly operations properly. This is usually exaggerated at lower batch sizes, where one person is responsible for many, if not all, of the assembly steps.

Automated assembly would thus contribute economically not by replacing people, but by producing less scrap and rework costs. This will be an added dividend for FOD since time, as well as cost, can be saved if the assembly of one needed item can be done correctly the first time. The advantage will be most keenly felt in complex items like fire control or navigation equipment. Both mechanical and electronic assemblies are excellent candidates. In both environments, reject and rework rates of 50% to 75% occur frequently.

Automated batch assembly with programmable machines is most well developed in Japan. The products are usually small, mechanical items like tape recorders. Although the batches may be small, the overall production volume is large. Products have been specifically designed to be assembled by machines. In addition, the machines are equipped with a great deal of special tools and fixtures for performing—the actual assembly operations. These include presses, lubricating guns, screwdrivers, and grippers. Instead of a "universal hand", these machines have universal tool sockets, like computer-controlled machine tools. These allow rapid tool changing. (Sony, Hitachi)

To make this technology more suitable for POD will require reducing the dependence on special tools and fixtures. As with FMS's, there seem to be two main strategic choices: (1) to make the machine systems much more general, or (2) to design things for automated manufacture and group similar items on carefully designed automated systems. It remains to be seen, for example, whether assembly machines should have a universal hand or whether products should be designed so that a limited set of tools can assemble them. The latter effectively increases the generality of the tools. It should be noted that while people have universal hands, they are used very often to pick up and operate tools that do the actual assembly operations.



Current programmable assembly systems are programmable only in a limited sense. That is, they carry parts along programmable paths to or from tools that do the actual work. (Alternatively, they carry the tools to and from the parts.) If the generality of the system is to be increased, then, in addition to effectively more general tools, more general and involved programs will be needed. These will include not only simple moves, but also test and inspaction steps. If all of these have to be programmed by any of today's methods, it will take too long and cost too much, especially for assembly of one or two items. Current programming languages are procedure-oriented, rather than goal-oriented, and are focused on motions. They lack the ability to respond in real time to continuous vector feedback, although they can respond to discrete inputs that act as punctuation for a program.

A larger gap is associated with knowledge of assembly processes themselves. Assembly consists of insertions, press fits, snap fits, threaded fits, plus finishing operations like grinding and fastening operations like staking. Not only do current robot programming languages lack any ability to express these actions, but solid knowledge of their proper execution is lacking except in the case of insertion. Limited knowledge exists in press fits, snap fits, threaded fits, grinding, and staking. Since a major objective and justification for POD assembly is the ability to do the job right the first time, this gap must be addressed.

To do so requires these steps:

- 1. The process knowledge must be developed through research.
- The actual requirements for assembly of a particular item must be determined and written down in terms that reflect concrete process knowledge (avoiding vague words like "tight", "smooth", "warm", and so on).
- These requirements must be put into a data base so that an assembly machine can program itself, just as we hope that design data can one day be used to program fabrication systems like FMS's.

Test and inspection steps must be included along with assembly steps.

### Test, Inspection, Acceptance and Ouilification

Testing and accepting parts and assemblies are crucial activities in production of high quality items, especially military components. In many cases, however, these operations depend on human senses and judgement. Proper training and careful definition of acceptance criteria are essential. It is not often appreciated how differently different people will do the same judgement operation even though they describe it with identical words. If an operation can be understood well enough to be described concretely to a reliable and repeatable machine, then the judgement factor can be eliminated, and better production will result.



-0----

Inspection and test can cover individual parts or entire assemblies. Factors inspected range from size and shape to overall function. Surface and hidden defects must be found. Automated programmable techniques exist for some of these operations. In some cases, reprogramming is relatively easy, while in others it is very time-consuming.

Overall shape, especially if tolerances are not severe, can be measured readily by computer vision systems in many cases. These include flat objects viewed in two-dimensional silhouette and solid objects viewed by three-dimensional ranging systems. Semi-automatic programming is commercially available in the two-dimensional case (Machine Intelligence), and it seems straightforward to program either type of system from CAD data. Optical systems and components are also susceptible to automatic inspection, but this study did not encounter any automated batch methods.

Vision and electric probe testing are both being used on microcircuits and full-size circuit boards. These check for the presence of leads and components, sometimes being able to read labels (Westinghouse, Hitachi). Current techniques tend to be slow, but their combined speed and effectiveness make them attractive alternatives where quality is essential.

Automatic inspection of weided joints is currently done by merely mechanizing current manual methods. The customary magniflux or ultrasonis probe is machine-carried along the seam to be inspected.

Novel uses of sound spectral analysis to inspect assemblies include testing for proper gear noise levels, bearing operation, or the presence of foreign objects within assemblies (General Electric). These tests tend to be rather specialized, so their rapid programmability for one-time use on a small batch is unclear.

Automatic programmable inspection of solder joints on circuit boards is the focus of much current research. Methods under study include reflected light, structured light (Hitschi), heat dissipation (Vanzetti Systems, Inc.), and laser analysis of joint shape.

Automatic functional testing of complex assemblies is limited to carefully prepared test cells and preprogrammed apparatus (GenRad). Good examples are jet engines and avionics equipment. In both cases, engineers must prepare the test protocols and program them into the test equipment. In the case of avionics, the classic problem of missing technical data occurs. The test equipment is created after the avionics items are dalivered, when functional data are meager or absent. Much reverse engineering, taking several months, is necessary before a useful test program can be written.

To make automatic testing of parts and assemblies feasible for POD will require that (1) original part or product data include test data and criteria in machine-readable form, and (2) a programming language or languages be created for test equipment that will survive the technological evolution of such equipment. 

に、たい、モード

ラルション語となった

同じとして言語

Į,

ĥ

「「いたい」で

ANNAME MODELLAN

## System Architecture and System Control

Manufacturing systems are integrated arrangements of manufacturing equipment such as metal-cutting or assembly machines. The layout of these machines, their transport equipment, and their control equipment, constitute the architecture of the system. For mass production, the accepted architecture is the line with work moving regularly and successively from one station to the next.

The main feature of batch and POD production is that this regularity and repeated sequence is inappropriate. Different items require different operations and different sequences. This means that transport and scheduling of jobs are vital activities in operating batch systems efficiently.

The current approaches in system suchitectures range from general systems with little regard for the product's characteristics to spacialized systems with major coupling to the characteristics of the product. Some systems are built from collections of commercial stand~slone machines linked with a conveyor, while others are unique proprietary configurations of tools, motion devices, and conveyors.

Current FMS's are in the category of linked-together, stand-alone machines. Appropriate machines are carefully selected by computer analysis to meet the production and schedule requirements of a known set of workpieces. The systems are thus general and efficient within that class of workpieces, but may not accept a new piece without loss of efficiency. Their applicability to POD at present, therefore, depends on careful selection of workpieces.

In Japan, new types of machine tools are being designed that can work on a wider range of part types. This is accomplished by making the machines modular and reconfiguring them as the need arises. Repairs can also be made by switching modules. No commercial use of these has occurred, but tests are expected in the next year or so.

Modular assembly machines, capable of rapid reprogramming, are being built in Japan. They are most applicable to products designed in advance for automated assembly. Reprogramming involves attaching new tools to a frame (Sony). The bottleneck for POD would thus be rapid creation of the tools, unless design for assembly included interfacing to a predefined and limited set of tools.

The correct architecture for POD cannot be determined at this time, both for strategic and technical reasons. The strategic issue is how specialized POD facilities should be, because existing architectures favor specialization of product size, process methods, product materials, and so on. Thus, near-term strategies require finding similar types of POD parts and directing them toward an appropriate centralized facility. The facility would benefit from a steady flow of similar parts and could produce efficiently at reasonable cost. The order would have to travel and



THE REAL PROPERTY.

いいたいである。

1

wait its turn when it arrived, however, and the finished part would have to travel back, adding to the delay.

To make POD facilities more local and close to the point of need requires architectures geared to more diversity, even novelty, of the parts. Up to now, there has been little pressure on industry to create such systems. Existing architectures and machines would have poor efficiency in the face of a diverse incoming parts stream.

### Summary of Findings

### Procurement

The current procurement system must deal with literally hundreds of thousands of items that are potential POD parts. These range from simple single pieces to complex assemblies. The data that describe these items are often scant, scattered, or missing. Determining the correct identity, order history, and true need for an ordered part can be difficult. A POD system, like the current procurement system, must make basic decisions on buying, substituting, or making a needed item, and allocating a make decision to the most appropriate POD facility. These findings indicate that data storage, data handling, and decision making will be important POD functions. The data, however they may be obtained, must cover design, materials, fabrication, assembly, and test operations.

#### Technology

POD requires efficient production facilities that can make an item never ordered before that may never be ordered again. This degree of programmability exceeds what current technology offers, but usually in degree rather than in kind. By sacrificing efficiency or generality to some extent, the Navy can have limited near-term POD demonstrations in areas like metal-cutting, lens making, electronic assembly, precision instrument assembly, and electronic inspection. To extend the range of diversity will require:

- 1. Procuring parts with complete data packages.
- 2. Creating design rules for "dasign for POD automation".
- Establishing substitutability data bases for parts to save design or fabrication time.
- 4. Improving the speed of creating molds, tools, jigs and fixtures.
- 5. Creating automatic process planning systems.
- Establishing integrated facilities comprising design, fabrication, assembly and test with a common data base.



-<u>1</u>-2-12.

P

a

- Making systems whose machine types and architecture are better suited to diverse parts streams.
- 8. Improving process knowledge in assembly, finishing, and inspection so more steps can be automated.
- 9. Creating programming languages for all phases of manufacturing that can combine process knowledge and workpiech design requirements into programs for the machines.

The next section turns these findings into recommendations for demonstrations, implementation strategies, and research programs.

ala and a static to the ball of a safe to the state of a state of a



### PART 7. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

### STATE OF THE ART VERSUS THE NAVY'S NEEDS

implementation of POD will require a four-prong attack based on dividing parts into current and future parts, and divising again according to whether or not the parts' manufacturing processes are well enough understood to be automated. This strategy is based on comparing the state of the art in automated programmable manufacturing ("Part 6. Findings" on page 29) to the Navy's supply situation ("Part 3. The Need for POD" on page 17 through "Part 5. Non-Technological issues That Make the Current Supply Situation Difficult" on page 26).

Current programmable manufacturing systems (design, fabrication, assembly, test) function best when presented with machine-readable and complete data packages that describe standardized designs. The standards cover sizes, dimensions, tolerances, fasteners and materials, and other things. These tend to limit the variety of items presented to the systems. More sophisticated companies have also designed their products for automation. All the process steps are well understood and described quantitatively. Unnecessary parts, part shape features, and fasteners have been eliminated. Assembly takes place by stacking the parts. All of these features help make fabrication and assembly faster and cheaper, using simpler machines.

Current programmable manufacturing systems function most efficiently when presented with batches of only a few kinds of parts that do not differ from each other very much. Overall production volume of these part classes is then high anough that the system sees practically a continuous flow of similar or gradually changing parts.

Compare the suitability of this art to the Navy's supply situation, and several contrasts appear. The typical Navy part is not backed up by complete machine-readable data, but by incomplete or incorrect paper-based data. Parts were designed well before Design for Automation began to be used. Standardization, even on traditional equipment like compressors and valves, is inadequate. Finally, in the POD environment, manufacturing systems might be presented with one unique part after another, rather than the relatively narrow range they are used to.

These are the gaps that must be addressed in order to make POD a reality.



## IMPLEMENTING POD FOR FUTURE PARTS

Let us first consider the parts of tomorrow and see how they might be defined to mesh with a coordinated POD system to provide them. We must define a "POD part" when it is initially procured so that when replacements are needed, the POD system will be ready. A POD part must be provided with its own machine-readable data base describing how it is made and used. This cannot be a complete data package because experience has shown that this will be too bulky and costly to maintain. (Even irreplaceable data brought back from the Moon is now unsupported.) Data bulk and cost can be reduced by:

- Standardizing designs and referring to the standard rather than reproducing it.
- Stating that the design is merely a modification of another design and providing just the modifications.
- Coding the data compactly.

- Standardizing process steps and again referring only to the standard.
- Employing a knowledge base so that some design or process features can be included "by implication" based on other steps or intended use for the part.

Second, following a thorough survey of current and future types of parts and processes, we must define "POD factories" for generic classes of parts, within the main types -- metal, nonmetal, electronic, and optical. These factories should be sized to meet estimated needs for part classes, which hopefully will be easier than estimating needs for individual parts. Near-term factories should be planned to operate on the limited part range and flow line basis of today's successful commercial plants. This means locating them centrally and concentrating Navy-wide needs on them.

For longer-term implementations, the range of applicability of factories must be broadened while their dependence on a steady flow must be decreased. This will require especially great efforts in design standardization and design for automation, plus advances in rapid process planning and fabrication of jigs and fixtures. The resulting simplifications and overhead reductions will enable the added variety of parts to be absorbed efficiently. Lower break-even production volume will allow POD factories to be smaller and located closer to forces afloat.

Third, a "POD decision logic" is needed to help identify parts as POD parts early in system procurement and to deal with incoming orders for parts. A major role for this logic is to quickly recognize when the POD system should be mobilized to meet the need for a part. Just as is done in the supply system today, the order history of the part must be reviewed.



the best quantity to order must be determined, and the best factory, based on suitability and availability, must be designated. Since using or modifying a substitute is usually faster, these avenues must also be explored. The system will grow over time in its ability to make these decisions if the data packages on individual parts are designed to allow rapid comparisons.

These three components -- POD parts, POD factories, and POD decision logic -- are all meeded to implement the POD system. The result will be a new kind of technology called Data-Driven Automation, in which everything required from order processing to final packaging can be described by machine-readable data.

### IMPLEMENTING POD FOR CURRENT PARTS

The main characteristic of current parts is the lack of complete data, meaning that POD for such parts will require creation of "Reverse Engineering Centers". The amount of reverse engineering needed will vary from one part to the next. We can distinguish several levels of available information, arranged from the least to the most complete:

- A functional description as vague as "a two-inch diameter by two-inch long bronze bearing".
- A sketch of the part with approximate dimensions, possibly including a functional description.
- 3. A damaged example part.
- A statistically unrepresentative or representative sample of used of unused parts.
- 5. Blueprints, which customarily include materials lists, and possibly include reference to MiL standards.
- Machine-readable instructions for numerically-controlled machines and processes.

Naturally, as the information suite becomes more complete, current technology has more to offer. At the moment, there is nothing except human intervention at levels 1 through 4 and, with a few exceptions, nothing in level 5. Progress in this area, therefore, requires research or, in some cases at level 5, development. The issues and state of the art may be summarized in Table 8 on page 47.

The intellectual issues in reverse engineering are formidable. As indicated in Table 8 on page 47, they are the same as for the original engineering that created the part, although less is now known about the



Ē

今日のから オーチング

からたいです。

| Table 8. | Technological    | Options    | When | There | i |
|----------|------------------|------------|------|-------|---|
|          | Information (Pau | rt 1 of 2) |      |       |   |

Hissing

8

| lf We Have<br>Only:   | Then the Main<br>Things We Do<br>Not Have Are:  | What We Do<br>About It   | State of the<br>Art in<br>Automation                                 | Ease of<br>Making Part,<br>Irrespecitve<br>of Automation                                |
|---|---|--|--|---|
| Functional<br>Descripton  | Concept & tech~<br>nical specifi-<br>cation.  | Make / buy<br>decision.<br>Conceptual<br>design<br>Human<br>experts          | Zaro   | As difficult<br>as for origi-<br>nal part, but<br>less informa-<br>tion avail-<br>able. |
| Sketch  | <ul> <li>Dimensions</li> <li>Tolerances</li> <li>Finishes</li> <li>Naterials/<br/>properties</li> <li>Raference<br/>surfaces</li> </ul> | Detail dsgn<br>engineering<br>Grawing  | Some aids for<br>mechanical<br>drawing                               | Same as above   |
| Statistical-<br>ly repre-<br>sentative<br>sample of<br>unused parts                           | Some tolerances<br>especially re-<br>lating two or<br>more features.<br>Reference sur-<br>faces.  | "Shoot for<br>the middle"  | Some aids for<br>automatic<br>gauging and<br>statistica1<br>analysis | A "simliar"<br>part is fair-<br>ly easy to<br>make                                      |
| Statistical-<br>ly unrepre-<br>sentative<br>sample of<br>unused parts<br>including 1<br>part. | Tolerances  | Make sever-<br>al rather<br>than one.<br>Engineering<br>Similar to<br>Sketch | Similar to<br>Sketch   | "Similar"<br>part fmirly<br>easy to make,<br>but it may<br>fail right<br>away           |

context of the part's use and the tradeoffs that went into determining its specifications. A part generated by reverse engineering could resemble the original in every <u>determinable</u> way, given the state of incomplete information, and yet fail right away when installed.

It seems reasonable, therefore, to establish the research priorities in the order 5, 4, 3, 2, 1 in the above list. If this is done carefully, each level can build on the accumulating results. The aim, simply stated,



時代はないないが、「たいたいない」のないであったが、

いたが、<br />
していた。<br />
、<br />
、<br

ないない。これであったからないというで、「私ど兄」

| lf We Kave<br>Only: | Then the Main<br>Things We Bo<br>Not Have Are:                                  | What We Do<br>About it                                   | State of the<br>Art in<br>Automation                                    | Ease of<br>Making Part,<br>Prrespecitve<br>cf Automation |
|---------------------|---|--|---|--|
| Damaged Part        | Some dimensions<br>Tolerances<br>Raference<br>surfaces                          | Same as for<br>Sketch                                    | Same as<br>Sketch   | Same as above  |
| Print               | Process plan<br>for cuts that<br>yield the tol-<br>erances                      | Manufactur~<br>ing<br>Engineering<br>Group<br>Technology | Some automa-<br>process plan-<br>ning for<br>really<br>simple<br>parts. | fone every<br>day.<br>The easiest.                       |
| N/C Tapes           | Process infor-<br>mation other<br>than cuts, e.g.<br>heat treat, ma-<br>terials | Engineering<br>and Mfg.<br>engineering                   | Use of the tape itself is automated, but that is all.                   |  |

| Table 8. | Technological   | Options    | When | There | is | Missing |
|----------|-----------------|------------|------|-------|----|---------|
|          | Information (Pa | rt 2 of 2) |      |       |    | _       |

is to codify and rationalize the basic steps in designing and manufacturing certain classes of items. At levels 3 through 5, this means codifying potentially routine steps, whereas at levels 1 and 2, it means capturing knowledge, especially knowledge about topics that do not refer to the part itself, but rather to its function and surroundings. In other words, we are trying to capture engineering. The results of this research would be widely used and extremely valuable because little of it depends on the fact that the goal is <u>reverse</u> engineering. As noted in the previous section, commercial needs are the source of current progress in these problems in such as parts as 1C's and shafts.

Along with these research results will come, at each level, quantitative understanding of what qualifies a part at that level. That is, we will be able to classify a part accurately as "having an information suite of level x". This will establish a useful standard and will allow the correct level of reverse engineering resources to be applied to its recreation.

Several consequences of this classification can be identified. First, it may be a way of reducing the amount of data that needs to be procured with future "POD parts". That is, if there is enough design stand-



ardization and cross referenced data bases, one could describe a part rather well at level 2 with adequate reference to standards and to similar designs that are represented at level 5 or 6. Over time, we can expect the abililities of the Reverse Engineering System to strengthen the POD System for Future Parts.

Second, it allows a careful definition of just what technology is needed to recreate a particular part.

Third, it brings into focus and creates better overall understanding of what engineering is and what knowledge and intellectual steps are really needed to describe a part.

## OTHER RESEARCH PROBLEMS

Codifying and standardizing engineering, though extremely difficult, will be sufficient only for parts where there exist quantified and reproducible design and manufacturing methods. Where these are lacking, the parts themselves must be the subject of research. Such parts' manufacture currently requires luck or "art". Ultra-quiet bearings and some types of semiconductors and precision instruments are examples.

### SUMMARY OF IDENTIFIED RESEARCH NEEDS

The research needs are categorized by general issues and specific needs. The general issues are of equal concern whether the parts are "parts" or assemblies and whether they be metal, non-metal, electronic, optical, or whatever. Special needs are cross-indexed here to the page that defines both the problem and the research need.

- 1. Data processing:
  - a. Search methods for finding similar designs, materials, and processes.
  - b. Compact data coding.
- 2. Design:
  - a. Representing design essentials in coded form to allow comparison with other designs.
  - b. Design for automation, including alternate processes and part morphologies suitable for different production quantities.



- c. Capturing part function knowledge and engineering knowledge.
- d. Creating a theory of substitutability for materials, processes, and parts.
- e. Sreation of rapid, automatic process planning.
- 3. Fabrication:
  - a. Rapid creation of tools, dies, molds, and fixtures.
  - b. Extension of programmable manufacturing into more part variety.
  - c. Creation of programmable processes in molding, forging, and bending.
  - d. Programming languages that reflect process knowledge and part design specifications.
- 4. Assembly:

N

- a. improvement of fundamental process understanding.
- b. Creation of a theory of "assembly to meet a specification".
- c. Programming languages that reflect process knowledge and assembly specifications.
- 5. System Architecture:
  - a. Architectures with better flexibility and design techniques to create them.

6. Inspection and Test:

a. Programming languages and techniques that reflect product function and systematic testing methods.



••

5 e

Mar Diana

# CROSS-INDEXED LIST OF IDENTIFIED NEEDS IN TECHNOLOGY TO SUPPORT POD

The list briafly names specific technological items identified in this study that would support POD, and indicates the page on which the items is discussed.

| Paga | l tem  |
|------|--|
| 25   | Theory of minimum data that need be stored about a part from which the completed data package can be created.        |
| 25   | Expert systems to recreate data packages from available clues or from optimally configured minimum datasets.         |
| 27   | Producibility research on difficult parts like quiet bearings.   |
| 31   | Group technology, Ai, or Expert Systems to search data bases for similar parts.                                      |
| 33   | Data base of fabrication methods, costs and appropriate pro-<br>duction volumes.                                     |
| 35   | Coding methods for storing the essentials of a design so that<br>its substitutability can be assessed.               |
| 35   | Mothod: of designing new technology electronics to substitute functionally for old technology parts.                 |
| 36   | Automatic, rapid creation of process plans.  |
| 36   | Improved theory of des. for manufacture and design for assem-<br>bly, especially for the low-volume POD environment. |
| 36   | Extension of FMS technology to POD production volumes.   |
| 37   | Rapid creation of dies and molds.  |
| 37   | Rapid creation of molds for advanced powder metal fabrication.   |
| 37   | Systems for creating integrated circuits in quantity one directly from design data without masks.                    |
| 37   | Economical automatic batch assembly in low volumes.  |
| 38   | Clean, accurate assembly systems for precision products.   |
| 38   | Nore flexible tools and fixtures for assembly.   |
| 39   | Goal-oriented programming languages for flexible fabrication, assembly, and test systems.                            |